Town of East Hampton

Town Council Regular Meeting

Tuesday, September 23, 2014
East Hampton Town Hall Meeting Room
Minutes

Present:  Vice Chairman Kevin Reich, Council Members Patience Anderson, Ted Hintz, Jr., George Pfaffenbach, Mark Philhower and Philip Visintainer and Town Manager Michael Maniscalco.
Not Present:  Chairperson Barbara Moore

Call to Order & Pledge of Allegiance

Vice Chairman Reich called the regular meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. in the Town Hall Meeting Room.  
Adoption of Agenda

A motion was made Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to adopt the agenda as written.  Voted (6-0)
Approval of Minutes  
A motion was made by Mrs. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to approve the minutes of the Town Council Regular Meeting of September 9, 2014 as amended.  Voted (6-0)
Presentations 
Introduction of New Police Officer
Police Chief Sean Cox introduced the newest member of the East Hampton Police Department Maciej Bankowski. He is a 2013 graduate of Central Connecticut State University with a major in criminology and minor in history.
CL&P Expansion

Patricia Bandzes, the town’s liaison from CL&P, provided an overview of the expansion of the CL&P East Hampton location.  There will be 38 additional employees for a total of 83 employees.  There will be a new service driveway that will come out to the light near Stop & Shop.  The office employees will use the current driveway used by the Town Hall.  Project Manager, John Novak from AZ Corporation provided an overview of the construction project.  They anticipate the project to be completed by November 21, 2014. 
Public Remarks
Amy Field, 26 Seven Hills, commented in favor of the Library Board ordinance to help the Library be all it can be.
Bids & Contracts 
None
Resolutions/Ordinances/Policies/Proclamations 
Library Board Ordinance
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to adopt the Library Board Ordinance with the changes that were presented.  Voted (6-0).  The ordinance will be official 20 days following the legal notice posting.
Continued Business 
Review and Discuss Special Revenue Fund Policy
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to amend the Special Revenue Fund Policy to transferring fund on a quarterly basis instead of a yearly basis.  Voted (6-0)
New Business 

Tentative Discussion of Long Crossing Road Project Funding
The Capital Committee and the Board of Finance have approved the funding for the Long Crossing Road culvert project.  They approved funding from the chip sealing account in capital.

A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to transfer funds not to exceed $121,000 from the chip sealing account in capital to fund costs associated with repairs to the Long Crossing Culvert with any unused funds being returning to the chip sealing account.  Voted (6-0)
Facilities Evaluation Committee Request for Extension
The Facilities Evaluation Committee has requested a 30 day extension to complete the work of their committee.
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mrs. Anderson, to allow a 30 day extension for the Facilities Evaluation Committee.  Voted (6-0)

Review of KX 5 Year Contract
Mr. Maniscalco provided a copy of the draft 5 year contract with KX and reviewed the costs. Each town will need to vote on the contract.  East Hampton is one of the larger portions of funding.
A motion was made by Mrs. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to waive the second reading policy.  Voted (6-0)

A motion was made by Mr. Visintainer, seconded by Mrs. Anderson, to direct the Town Manager to sign the contract as presented with KX.  Voted (6-0)

Discussion of Heart Healthy Community
Mr. Maniscalco reported that East Hampton had been designated as a Heart Healthy Community.  In keeping with that designation, portable AED’s have been installed at the Town Hall and Senior Center and staff have been trained in their use.
Discussion of Phosphorus Ban on Lake
Council members discussed an ordinance for a phosphorus ban for the lake watershed area.  Discussion included whether the ordinance could be enforced, the need for more education for residents in the lake watershed and whether the State has already put a ban on phosphorus in fertilizers other than starter fertilizer.  More information will be gathered and presented at the next meeting.
Annual Review of Fines and Fees
Mr. Maniscalco provided an overview of the Fines and Fees document that was prepared with the 2013-2014 Goals and Priorities.  Council will review the document and will discuss further at the next meeting.
Town Manager Report 

Update on Park & Rec Director Hiring Process
The Park & Recreation Director position is down to two finalists. 
Update on Radio Tower
A report has been provided to Council on the structural safety of the radio tower at Town Hall.  Staff are currently researching the most cost effective remedies for this issue. It must be addressed if the Town is going to fully address the challenges that the Public Works and Police departments are having with radio connectivity.
Update on Capital Committee Meeting
The first Capital Committee meeting was held on 9/18/14.  At that meeting there were discussions on revising the schedule.  The presentation of the annual 5 year capital plan will move to November 15th.  Another Capital meeting is scheduled for October 2nd at 3pm to discuss at what amount Capital will be funded for the upcoming year.
Update on Annual Report
The Town has started work on the annual report.  Over the next couple of months staff will be developing their narratives, identifying photos and developing statistics for the report.  There has also been a request made for participation from the Board of Education in this year’s report.
Update on Coffee with the Manager
In an effort to make the Town Manager more accessible to the public, he will be holding monthly coffee meetings at different locations each month.  The date, location and time will be announced in the Rivereast.
Reminder – Tri Board Meeting October 7th
A Tri-Board meeting will be held on Tuesday, October 7th to discuss the expansion of natural gas into the community.
Other
The local road project is running approximately 6.2% over budget, which amount to approximately $70,000.
The DEEP reviewed the location for the six additional buoys that were requested.  They have approved four of the six, two were too close to shore.  The final approval should come in approximately one month.

Mr. Hintz asked about the paving on Collie Brook Road of the currently unpaved portion.  He asked if the residents know it is going to be fully paved and if there are any issues based on the terrain of that area of the road.  Mr. Maniscalco will look into how the road list was developed related to Collie Brook Road.
Town Council Liaison Reports
Mr. Hintz attended the Water Development Task Force Meeting.  He indicated that Marlborough attempted to join CT Water but were unsuccessful.
Mr. Visintainer reported that the Fire Department are having a workshop based on the JLN report.

Mr. Reich attended the Commission on Aging meeting.  The commission noted that there is a need for an alarm system for the Senior Center.  They also need magnetic door holders to hold open the doors into the new large room at the Senior Center.  They would like funds in next year’s budget.
Appointments
None

Tax Refunds
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to approve tax refunds in the amount of $820.11.  Voted (6-0) 

Public Remarks 

Christine Culbert, 176 Young Street, commented that fish used to be stocked in the lake and maybe that helped the algae issue.
Mike Rich, 64 Long Crossing Road, thanked the Council, Board of Finance and Capital Committee for the funding for Long Crossing.  He also noted that a machine used to mill the road broke down last week so there has been no progress on the paving of the rest of Long Crossing.
Karen Johansmeyer, 16 Penny Corner Road, Portland, attended the Big E on Connecticut Day with the fife and drum corps.
Mary Ann Dostaler, 56 William Drive, asked for an update on the water line to the Chatham Historical Society.  Mr. Maniscalco noted it was almost complete and the project had a $6,800 overrun.  
Melissa Ziobron, State Representative, commented that she joined the limnologist as he did testing on the lake water.  She said it was a very educational experience.
Clifton Culbert, 176 Young Street, noted an issue he has with the assessment of two of his properties.  Mr. Maniscalco will meet with Mr. Culbert on the issue.
Communications, Correspondence & Announcements
None
Adjournment
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to adjourn the meeting at 7:55 p.m. Voted (6-0)
Respectfully submitted,

Cathy Sirois
Recording Secretary
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